Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on Monday, June 4, 2018 at 7:00 pm in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, and 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, New York.
Present:


Mayor Gina Picinich




Deputy Mayor Jean Farber

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Trustee Peter Grunthal

Trustee Karen Schleimer


Also Present:


Edward W. Brancati, Village Manager
Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney
Regular Village Board Meeting

Mayor Picinich opened the Village Board Meeting and led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Picinich asked everyone to remain standing for a moment to remember that it is a pleasure for us to be here seated at this table and that we are very grateful to the community for giving us the opportunity to serve.  Thank you. 
Public Hearing Continued – Zoning Code ML Light Manufacturing District 

There were no public comments.
Public Hearing Continued – RD Research and Development, ML Light Manufacturing District, Supplemental Use Regulations and the Zoning Definitions to permit, regulations and define Full Service Grocery Stores and Family Recreation Facilities.

There were no public comments.  


Mayor Picinich stated that the Board did receive a written recommendation today from a resident with reference to very specific text changes that we will absolutely take into consideration.  Part of this process is putting a recommendation out there and then modifying and adjusting the text so that it’s right for the community.  


Trustee Schleimer stated that she was asked to make one comment from someone who couldn’t be here tonight and that was if the intention at this time is to do curling lanes and a ninja turtle course, is it not possible instead of going through a very detailed complex verbiage zoning text change, and the real request here or the real necessity here is to change from a membership club requirement to a non-membership club requirement can we not consider making it a simpler more compact change that would also accomplish the owners goal.

Mayor Picinich replied that is something that we can discuss further, but the truth is there really isn’t much in the text, this is about the text that we reviewed and that we went over.  So what we have to do is take a look at how to modify the code to accommodate that.  I believe we took a substantial amount of the information from membership clubs and applied that to family recreation.  So the basis of what we have in the text for family recreation was taken from membership club, it just removed the membership component.  

Trustee Schleimer replied, but if the uses that are currently being considered would otherwise work in the zone except for the membership requirement, is it not possible to simply make a decision as to getting rid of the membership requirement and would that accomplish the same goal.

Village Attorney Singleton replied that would be possible, however, it’s not just the question of taking the membership component out of it because it’s not a provision that exists per say in the ML Zoning District.  It’s actually a carryover provision that exists from the RD District.  So if you make that modification, you will be making that modification in two (2) zoning districts, not one.  To make that one change there are several changes that you would have to make in order to make that happen.  You would have to make a change to the RD Zoning District and then you would have to make a change to section 110-30 which is the Special Use Regulations governing that use with regards to membership clubs and just make it recreation clubs. 

Trustee Schleimer stated I think the idea was instead of a very long complicated zoning text amendment would this not be something more compact and simpler.  


Mayor Picinich replied, I propose we’ve already gone through the long process.  I propose that we’ve already stepped through this and that we’ve looked at the code.  That we’ve discussed this, we’ve had input, and so I would propose that we are nearing the end of this long process.


Trustee Schleimer replied that she didn’t raise this.  This was raised by a member of our public.  


Deputy Mayor Farber added that if you label it by membership club only you still have to name what kinds of things can be included for membership clubs.

Trustee Schleimer replied that there are some provisions that govern what can be used in the ML Zone and the RD Zone.  So the question is does that need changing or is the membership issue the only real concern.  


Village Attorney Singleton replied, keep in mind that a lot of the basis for some of the regulations that govern health and athletic membership clubs is because of state government regulations of those industries.  People put up memberships and bonds and there is a lot of forfeiture and fraud in those industries so there are very heavy regulations where people sign up for a one year membership and then the club is gone in two (2) months.  As a result, there are some different aspects that govern the health club membership clubs and that’s why they are treated differently than athletic training facilities.  There are a lot of different things you can do, but we’ve been going down a path of actually adding a particular use in this zoning district that would allow for this use.  The only differentiation between this and the membership club has to do with a cabaret license and how many permitted accessory uses are allowed.  I don’t think there are too many other distinctions going on other than that.  

Trustee Schleimer stated that her personal prospective is to separate the two (2) requests and do the ShopRite Zoning request as one application and the family recreation as a second request.  I’ve been consistent with that and I still feel the same way.  This idea from a resident was that this request could accomplish their goal without making a major zoning text change and therefore making it simpler.  

Trustee Grunthal stated that his position on this matter has been consistent and it is quite simply that he would like to go ahead with the zoning text change to allow for the supermarket to come into 333.  I would also like to see family recreational facilities come in as long as they are interior, but not exterior.  I think exterior opens too many door to too many problems.  


Deputy Mayor Farber stated that she would just like to tweak a couple of the comments with regards to the individual things that are included in the text such as water parks and ice skating rinks and perhaps work on that.  


Trustee Schleimer suggested considering size limitations for each use because there is none at the moment.  

Trustee Albanese stated that we’ve spent a lot of time on this from both sides and after all is said and done, this is a great thing for the community.  I do think we need to make some small tweaks, but I think after making those tweaks I think we should be ready to go.  


Deputy Mayor Farber stated again one more time, nothing is a slam dunk it has to go through the Planning Board process along with all sorts of traffic studies and the approvals from the NYSDOT with regards to the changing of the ingress and egress at the site.  That being said, nothing is absolute, we are just allowing the changes to happen, we are not making it happen, we are allowing it to happen.  


Trustee Grunthal noted that he was also concerned about night light, noise at any time, and the aesthetics especially as we are starting to market and brand the Village.  I would like for us to remain as a Village and I don’t want our aesthetics to change or the perception of Mount Kisco to change.  

Mayor Picinich replied with reference to exterior family recreation.  Some already exist on the site.  There is a soccer field on the site which is exterior family recreation.  So I ask you to consider the fact that you are saying that we shouldn’t have those sorts of activities.  Our park, has ballfields that are exterior family recreation.  Our pool which we wouldn’t want over in the ML District is also exterior family recreation.  I believe I understand your concern, I actually share that concern, but I think to completely disallow exterior family recreation may not fill the need.  So we should probably consider that.


Trustee Grunthal replied in each of the three (3) types of activities that you mentioned is a sport, swimming, soccer, ballfields that is very different from a putting course or a rollercoaster ride.  I want us to stay away from a carnival type atmosphere.


Mayor Picinich replied that she agreed, so maybe as we are modifying are text we can look at focusing on exterior recreation that’s fitness focused or sports focused.  Then it will eliminate those amusement type of things.


Trustee Schleimer stated, I think if you are talking about the swimming pool and the facilities in the park and even the soccer fields, those are run by the town and those are our own not-for-profit facilities.  So I think that is distinguishable from for profit enterprises.  


Trustee Schleimer stated what I’ve maintained with respect to the family recreation is that I see this as a big change, I see this as having all of the issues that have been discussed such as traffic, lights, and noise.  I am concerned about the use of a cabaret in a family recreation environment, and serving liquor.  It doesn’t make me particularly happy.  I think that the purpose of a comprehensive plan is to deal with changes of this magnitude and it walks through what we need and what is the best use of what we’ve got.  It may entirely be that the proposed possibilities here, including an exterior ropes course, may be the best use for Mount Kisco, bring in people, and be wonderful for all of our residents.  I’m just not prepared to say that without more information and so my hesitancy.  Certainly, that hesitancy also applies to the RD Zone.  I think that is the purpose of the Comprehensive Development Plan, and I, for one, would like to see them make a recommendation.  I’d also like to know if we’ve received feedback from the Town of Bedford or the Planning Board regarding this text change.  

Mayor Picinich replied that the Town of Bedford has not responded, and they are not obligated to respond, they are given the opportunity to respond.  


Village Attorney Singleton replied that the Planning Board will be meeting on June 12, 2018 and will send in a reply before the Village Board’s next meeting.  


Trustee Schleimer stated that she would love to see the approval by the Planning Board when Grand Prix went in as to why the decision was made to require a membership club.


Village Attorney Singleton replied that it was the only way it was allowed under the zoning and it was shoe horned in as a way of getting a use which the Village deemed collectively to be a new and interesting use for the site.  
Trustee Schleimer replied ok and there were other restrictions I assume.

Village Attorney Singleton replied yes, all of the restrictions that exist for membership clubs apply to Grand Prix.  He also noted that the substantial differences between membership clubs and family recreation that are not membership clubs as drafted requires that not more than 25% of the floor area may be dedicated to accessory uses.  In the family recreation facilities that amount is reduced to 5%.  


Mayor Picinich stated so we are actually being more restrictive. We should take a look at that.

Village Attorney Singleton replied correct and I think that had a lot to do with the amount of space currently at the site.  Also, one allows a cabaret license and the other does not.  Other than a few minor restrictions, they are substantively and basically the same.  


Deputy Mayor Farber stated I think tweaking what will be allowed there in the future is really important, but it’s already happening, it’s there already so why aren’t we allowing to call it the correct name.


Trustee Grunthal agreed as long as it is defined correctly, carefully, and specifically.

Deputy Mayor Farber replied once again I can’t say it enough we are just allowing the possibility to happen.  We are not saying it’s going to happen.  It has to go through rigorous rules and regulations before it can actually become real.

Mayor Picinich added because it’s by special permit, so it’s not even a principal use, it is by special permit which is an even more rigorous process.  


Trustee Albanese stated, so the big change is not a big change at all.  


Mayor Picinich stated that she wanted a motion to close the public hearing and to keep it open for written comments for 30 days.


Trustee Schleimer replied that she wanted to keep the public hearing open to wait for comments from the Town of Bedford and the Planning Board so that we have an opportunity to respond to that.


Village Manager Brancati replied there is no guarantee that the Town of Bedford is going to respond at all as they are not required to do so and I think the Planning Board will be getting back to the Village Board of Trustees shortly. 


The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese to close the public hearing regarding zoning changes in the RD Research and Development, ML Light Manufacturing District, supplemental use regulations and the zoning definitions to permit, regulations and define full service grocery stores and family recreation facilities and to allow for written comments only until Tuesday, July 3, 2018. 
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Nay

The following motion was offered by Mayor Picinich and seconded by Trustee Albanese to close the public hearing regarding zoning changes in the ML Light Manufacturing District and to allow for written comments only until Tuesday, July 3, 2018. 
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Nay
1)
Communications: 

a. Letter from the Fox Lane Cheerleading Team re: Car Wash Fund Raiser Event.

Mayor Picinich read the letter from the Fox Lane Cheerleading Team dated May 21, 2018.


The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer authorizing the Fox Lane Cheerleading Team to hold their fund raising event on Saturday, August 25, 2018 at the Green Street Fire House, subject to the final approval from the Green Street Fire House and the receipt of a certificate of insurance naming the Village/Town of Mount Kisco as an additional insured; all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye


b.
Letter from George Hoyt re: vacancy on the Zoning Board of Appeals.

The following motion was offered by Mayor Picinich and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber to schedule an informal interview with George Hoyt regarding a vacancy on the Zoning Board of Appeals for Monday, June 18, 2018 at 6:45 pm; all in favor 
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

2)
Petitions: None.
3)
Board, Committee and Commission Reports: 

a.
Update from the Marketing Team.


Mayor Picinich, along with Gina Bruce and Elizabeth Wichmann, shared with the public the Marketing Team’s new branding and marketing vision for our community.  A copy of the presentation is available on the Village’s website at: 
http://www.mountkiscony.gov/government/boards_and_commissions/docs/Mount%20Kisco%20Logo%20-%20D1.pptx
4)
Village Manager’s Reports: 


a.
Mount Kisco 2017 Annual Drinking Water Quality Report.

Village Manager Brancati announced that the 2017 Annual Drinking Water Quality Report has been mailed out today to our residents.  There is a lot of important information in the report about where the water comes from, the quality of the water, and some helpful tips on conserving water.  In addition to the report being mailed to every home owner that receives a water/sewer bill, a copy of the Water Quality Report is also available on the Village’s website at: 
http://www.mountkiscony.gov/departments/water_and_sewer_department/docs/Mount_Kisco_NY_CCR-2017_v2_WEB.pdf

b.
Village Tax Bill Payment Reminder.

Village Manager Brancati reminded everyone that Village Taxes are due by Monday, July 2, 2018 without penalty.  You may pay your taxes in person during office hours 8:30 am to 4:30 pm.  If you have any questions please call the Receiver of Taxes, Joann Cerretani, at 914-864-0034.  For additional information concerning tax bills and payment schedules, please visit the Village’s website at www.mountkiscony.gov and go to the Receiver of Taxes Department and click on Tax Due Dates.


c.
Westchester County Passport Van.

Village Manager Brancati reminded everyone that the Westchester County Mobile U.S. Passport Van will be here next week in front of Village Hall on Wednesday, June 13th from 11 am to 2 pm.  If you need more information please call 914-995-3082 or visit www.WestchesterClerk.com where you can also download the application (DS-11) for a U.S. Passport.

5)
Board Reports:

Trustee Grunthal stated that he had no Board Report this evening.

Trustee Schleimer reported that on June 15th at the County Center from 9 am to noon, there is going to be a Summer Aging Network Meeting that is going to talk about Senior U.  Senior U. is a two (2) year Associates of Arts and a four (4) year Bachelor of Arts college degree program for retirees.  In addition, they are rolling out a program that our Department of Senior Program and Services has been talking about recently and it’s called the Right-Connection.  It’s a matched-up housing program that is going to train community and faith-based organizations to try and match-up people who have extra space in their homes with those who need a place to live.  It’s an interesting concept.  I’m not sure how it will work as each town has its own restrictions in terms of group living, but this is the first step in discussing the possibility.  

Deputy Mayor Farber stated that Mount Kisco has some great things going on at the Mount Kisco Arts Council.  This Saturday, June 9th, we will be holding our second annual outdoor affordable art show from 2 pm to 7 pm, in the parking lot right behind Village Hall.  There will be live music from Omar Ramirez and Al Frankel and the Howlin’ Hearts Band.  You will not be hungry, we will also have food trucks there from Mount Kisco Seafood and Tijuana Mexican Grill.  Al Reingold will also be there with his art work raffle.  It’s going to be so much fun, so please come out and meet your neighbors and get some great affordable art.  Also starting on June 13th, the same Arts Council will begin its very first free summer concert series at Fountain Park, which is right in front of Village Hall.  The music schedule for these events is really great.  We are having all types of music such as blues, bluegrass, and jazz.  If you would like to see the schedule of events, please visit the Art’s Council website at www.mountkiscoartscouncil.org.


The Mount Kisco Historical Society will be meeting this Wednesday, June 6, 2018 from 2 pm to 4 pm.  We are also sponsoring a very exciting Historical Talk at the Library on the same day, June 6, 2018 at 3 pm.  Josh Albert will take you back in time when Westchester was the home of the Native Americans.  

As we’ve been saying, Mount Kisco is definitely open for business in so many ways.  The new business open house will take place on Wednesday, June 14, 2018 at the Public Library and is being spearheaded by the Mount Kisco Economic Development Committee.  We want to thank them so much for this effort and we hope to get some real estate developers, business owners, and anyone interested in opening a business here in Westchester’s most vibrant community, Mount Kisco.  
I’d like to thank everyone who participated in last Wednesday’s Memorial Day Parade.  It is so important to remember those men and women who made the ultimate sacrifice for our nation.  Mr. Daniel Hollis gave a moving speech remembering his service in the Vietnam War 50 years ago.  The winners of the annual Memorial Day essay contest where great.  The sacrifices that our country’s men and women make in the service of our highest ideals can never be appreciated enough.  The Memorial Day Parade Committee will be meeting on Thursday, June 7th to do a final wrap-up on this year’s parade.  
Finally, I want to recognize the 150th Anniversary of the United Methodist Church of Mount Kisco.  They held a Strawberry Festival this past Sunday from 1 pm to 4 pm.  The congregation was formed on December 16, 1824 and the dedication of the present Church building was in 1868.  It was a wonderful afternoon meeting many members of the community which all make our Village so vibrant and so much fun.


Mayor Picinich reported that the Finance Committee met this week and there were two (2) things on our agenda.  The first dealt with investing in New York Cooperative Liquid Assets Securities System (NYCLASS) and we are going to be discussing that as part of a resolution on tonight’s agenda under New Business.  Our Finance Committee is a group of really smart and capable financial professionals and they put this group through the paces to make sure that it was a wise investment for our community.  The other item on our agenda was establishing a charitable trust in accordance with New York State’s recently issued guidance.  This is in response to the changes in the Federal Tax Code and the limitations on State and Local Tax (SALT) deductions.  At this point in time, we’ve received notification from the New York Government Finance Officers’ Association (NYGFOA) that the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (IRS) is going to be issuing some ruling and guidance with reference to these charitable trusts so the Village will continue to gather information on this issue. 

Additionally, I would like to let folks know that there is a big effort going on across the County with reference to municipalities working together on consolidated services.  The purpose of that is to be able to deliver current services or more resources at a lower price point.  There is going to be a public hearing on this matter and the County is looking for recommendations from the public where they see opportunities for ways to consolidate different services by municipalities either working more broadly with the County or even municipalities working with each other.  That public hearing is going to be held at the Mount Kisco Public Library on the evening of June 14th at 7:00 pm.

Lastly, I would like to let everyone know that we will officially be welcoming Raymond James who is opening and running their financial services business at 41 S. Moger Avenue, the ribbon cutting is going to be held on the 12th of June.

Trustee Albanese stated tonight we talked about branding and think one of the things about branding is our large and small green spaces and beautifying those is such a beautiful thing.  What we’ve done with our committees is to invite people to help and beautify our town.  I’m so proud of everyone who has participated.  I always talk about it, but now I’d like to show you with a short video of pictures that I took with the help of my nephew, Chris Bueti, who has a drone and helped take some of the pictures.  With the branding this becomes a big asset to us, helps us to grow, and to become the kind of town that we want to be.  I would like to thank all of our donors for all of their amazing work.  I want to thank Charlie Pieragostini, Tony Cutri, and Joe Amuso, 4MK, RC Landscaping, RC Lighting, Antonino Cambareri and Fortunato Cambareri, Naranjo Landscaping and Green Design, the Sawmill Club, Pat Bueti of Great Oak Landscape and Design along with Locali Restaurant, Joe Valvano and Sons Landscaping, Angela Loffa, The Mount Kisco Arts Council, Mike Lowe who did the architectural designs for some of the areas, and Michaels Garden Gate Nursery for giving us a discount on the flowers and materials.  And let’s not forget Village Manager Edward Brancati, DPW Foreman Joseph Luppino, and the rest of our staff who help to keep our town beautiful.  Let’s continue this great work through the summer and into the fall.  This is all part of Mount Kisco pride.

Mayor Picinich stated that it’s amazing when you invite people to be part of a process how folks have chosen to step up.  It’s all based upon their great care and regard for our community and they have made such a huge impact in such a short period of time.  Thank you Trustee Albanese for leading this effort, it’s been tremendous.  

6)
Old Business: None.
7)
New Business: 
a.
Proposed Village Board of Trustees Meeting Schedule July – December 2018.

The following motion was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber to establish the Village Board of Trustees Meeting Schedule for July – December 2018 as follows:
Monday, July 16, 2018
Monday, August 13, 2018

Tuesday, September 4, 2018

Monday, September 17, 2018

Monday, October 1, 2018

Monday, October 15, 2018

Monday, November 5, 2018

Monday, November 19, 2018

Monday, November 26, 2018 (this meeting is only if needed)

Monday, December 3, 2018

Monday, December 17, 2018

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese to hold a Village Board Work Session Meeting immediately following tonight’s Village Board Meeting; all in favor. 

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
b.
Resolution awarding the Road Resurfacing Contract #2018-04.

Village Manager Brancati reviewed the letter from Dolph Rotfeld Engineering, PC dated May 31, 2018 recommending that contract #2018-4 for Road Resurfacing be awarded to ELQ Industries, Inc.

The following resolution was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer to award contract #2018-04 Road Resurfacing to the apparent lowest responsible bidder, ELQ Industries, Inc. of New Rochelle, NY for a total bid price of $699,377.50; all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
c.
Resolution to amend the Village’s Investment Policy.
The following resolution was offered by Mayor Picinich and seconded by Trustee Grunthal.

Be it resolved that the Village/Town of Mount Kisco’s Investment Policy be amended as follows:

Article VII – Designation of Depositories

Add:


NYCLASS (New York Cooperative Liquid Assets Securities System) with a maximum of $17,000,000.  The deposits at NYCLASS are further limited not to exceed 50% of total deposits in all fiduciaries, whichever is the lower of the two authorizations, all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

8)
Bills –
The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer to pay the bills as presented to the Board dated June 1, 2018 for the months of April and May, 2018; all in favor.

General Fund




$233,884.43
Water Fund




  159,423.11


Sewer Fund




   21,680.08


Library Fund




   21,789.17


Capital Fund




 331,939.42
Trust Fund




   17,975.00




TOTAL


$786,691.21
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

9)      Approval of Minutes – 

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Grunthal approving the Regular Meeting Minutes of May 7, 2018, with one noted correction, all in favor.
Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

The following motion was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Trustee Albanese approving the Regular Meeting Minutes of May 21, 2018, with one noted correction, all in favor.
Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

10)
Non-Local Business:  None.
11)
Public Comment:  None.

At the close of this meeting the Village Board of Trustee went into a Work Session meeting to discuss possible renovations to the Court/Police building at 29 Green Street.
Meeting closed at 8:50 pm.
_______________________________







Edward W. Brancati







Village Manager
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